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Belsize Society 
Annual Summer Party


(Subject to government guidelines)

3pm - 4.30pm, Sunday 4 July

Garden Flat, 17 Lambolle 

Road, NW3 4HS


Tea, cakes, strawberries

Members only

Welcome to the May Newsletter of the Belsize 
Society.


We were able to hold an AGM in March on Zoom, and 
this issue describes some of the discussion. The AGM 
included a short presentation about the Belsize 
Streatery which, as it re-opens, is also the focus of a 
Camden consultation.


We are hoping to see you in the coming weeks, as we 
hold the first event for over a year as we emerge 
from lockdown. Subject to the government roadmap 
relaxing restrictions, we will welcome members to 
our summer party in early July.


Th e N e w s l e t t e r c o ve r s Cam den ’s r e cen t 
announcement about plans for 31 Daleham Gardens, 
where the preferred bidder to develop the property 
will be a non-profit Community Land Trust. The NW3 
CLT is a first for North London, and a key driver for 
the Trust is to tackle housing affordability. BelSoc 
committee member Sanya Polescuk describes the 
Trust’s work.


Thanks to members for contributing to TYCT, and we 
are really pleased to include this with the Newsletter.


We are celebrating 50 years this year and this 
Newsletter takes a look at the archives. The Belsize 
Residents Association has a long tradition of historical 
walks, and some of the most popular were by Mary 
Shenai. 


We were very sad to hear that  Aileen Hammond - 
who also conducted many Association walks - has 
passed away. The Newsletter includes some memories 
of Aileen. We also heard of the passing of former 
Belsize ward councillor Leila Roy, someone whose 
positivity about our area was welcomed at many 
Society events.

The Belsize Society is a 
Registered Charity (number 

1180842), continuing the 
work of the Belsize 

Residents Association.
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MARY SHENAI’s BELSIZE WALKS

As we celebrate 50 years since the first few residents came together to form an 
association for people living and working in Belsize Park, we look back on community 
walks by and for our residents.


In September 1998, BRA luminary Mary Shenai 
led a walk in Belsize Lane with the theme of 
“Standing in History”.  At that time, there had 
been changes in the Village.  Mary’s view was 
that those changes should make residents 
realise that they were part of a continuing 
process, standing in history, and that it was 
appropriate to look back during the walk at 
how Belsize had become what it is today.  All 
future walks looked both at the past and at the 
present – reflecting Belsize as a place that has 
evolved and not atrophied. 


In October 1999, Mary led a walk about the 
Eton Estate with notes written by Robin 
Woolven and in 2000 her walk focused on the 
architecture of Eton Avenue.  She described 
Eton Avenue as a “street of startling variety” when compared with the uniform stucco 
classical houses of Belsize built before the 1880s.  Eton Avenue is recorded as completely 
built up and numbered by 1903.  Mary observed that its houses were not designed by 
leading architects.  They are houses built in the prevailing style of their age by a far-

sighted and imaginative developer, William Willett, using his 
own architects, Harry Measures and Amos Faulkner.  


In October 2001, Mary’s walk centred on Lyndhurst Road.  She 
said: “We need to get our imaginations to sweep away 
everything you see here today…none of these houses, no 
roads, no Fitzjohns Avenue, no Akenside Road, no Lyndhurst 
Road, only fields and one large house in its grounds”.  This 
was Rosslyn House (previously known as Shelford Lodge and 
before that as Grove House).  The most famous resident of 
Rosslyn House was Alexander Wedderburn, 1st Earl of Rosslyn 
(1733 – 1805).  He became Lord Loughborough in 1780 and 
Lord High Chancellor in later years.  Members will know 
Wedderburn Road.  Other roads in NW3 named after Lord 
Chancellors are Eldon Road and Thurlow Road – as well as 
Lyndhurst Road itself which is named after John Copley, 1st 
Baron Lyndhurst, who is buried in Highgate Cemetery.  


In September 2002, Mary’s walk was “Hayfields to Horizontal 
Windows: A Walk through England’s Lane”.  The name 

England’s Lane derives from an eighteenth century tenant farmer James England but Mary 
was keen to point out more modern buildings, such as Stanbury Court at the end of the 
Lane with its “horizontal paned windows wider than they are long, smooth white surfaces, 
rounded corners and flat roofs” making a “handsome building in a style uniquely of the 
twentieth century”.


CONTINUED ON PAGE 7
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From the archives: celebrating 50 years


Images from the 2004 walk



31 Daleham Gardens: A new lease of life

In September 2020, Camden’s Cabinet approved a regeneration strategy for 
property in Daleham Gardens, identifying the preferred option as being 
redevelopment through disposal to a local Community Land Trust (CLT). The 
approved strategy recognised that a locally-based, community-led developer, such 
as a CLT, with a strong local knowledge and community roots, non-profit status and 

focus on high quality affordable homes could be well-placed to deliver affordable housing on this site.


Following an Expression of Interest Process in early 2021, which sought submissions from community groups 
interested in the site, NW3 CLT were identified as Camden’s preferred submission, and Camden have now 
begun negotiations with NW3 CLT for the sale and regeneration of the site.


Sanya Polescuk, a director of NW3 CLT and a BelSoc 
Committee members writes: 


CLTs are community-led local organisations set up and run 
by ordinary people to develop and manage homes as well as 
other assets important to that community, such as community 
enterprises, food growing areas, or workspaces.  
NW3 CLT is the first registered Community Land Trust in 
North London and was set up in April 2016. It is a not-for-
profit, Registered Community Benefit Society with its base in 
Belsize Park, membership of close to 150 and a Board of five 
Directors. We work together to leverage our skills as a 
community and as individuals from diverse backgrounds, be 
they key workers and civil servants or building and finance 
professionals. 


As members of the National CLT Network (NCLT Network), 
we at NW3 CLT seek to influence developments in national 
housing policies. We work with local organisations such as Voluntary Action Camden and  Hampstead 
Neighbourhood Forum, helped by local media and social media. We are supported both financially and 
through mentorship by the NCLT Network and by the GLA’s Community-led Housing Hub. 


Over the last five years we have worked to raise awareness about the erosion of affordable housing stock in 
our area and the growing need to provide such housing in order to sustain an integrated yet diverse 
community - something NW3 has historically had but which is now endangered. 


We campaigned for affordable and key worker housing in NW3 and adjoining postcodes. Our work included 
identifying and appraising unused and underused properties in NW3 with the aim of developing them in a way 
that maximises the provision of affordable housing. Architecturally, our approach has been to either retain, 
repurpose or reuse as much of a specific building and its materials as possible. Wells Court in Oriel Place, 
Old Hampstead Police Station on Haverstock Hill and Branch Hill Care Home are some of the properties 
where we have sought to secure the provision of affordable housing. 


As a CLT that is focused on housing, our main task is to make sure that homes we develop are genuinely 
affordable, based on what people actually earn in our area, not just for now but for all future occupiers. We 
hope to use our upcoming project to showcase how this vision can become a reality. 


A detailed business plan illustrates our first affordable housing development in NW3 which aims to provide 
over a dozen homes for people who work or live locally.


The project will be funded through a combination of private and public investment and grants and developed 
in partnership with developers and registered housing providers. We are currently working on our financing 
matrix which will include a Community Share Offering. Our CLT members will be closely involved in both the 
development of the project and the management of the properties.


For further information about NW3 CLT, visit nw3clt.org.uk. 
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31 Daleham Gardens

http://www.communitylandtrusts.org.uk/%22%20%5Ct%20%22_blank
http://vac.org.uk/%22%20%5Ct%20%22_blank
http://www.hampsteadforum.org/%22%20%5Ct%20%22_blank
http://www.hampsteadforum.org/%22%20%5Ct%20%22_blank


 

Belsize Society Annual General Meeting 2021


This year’s AGM was held on Zoom on Sunday 7 March, with around 45 members 
attending.  


The Chair of Trustees, Prabhat Vaze, reported that, despite the difficult conditions of the 
pandemic, the Committee had continued to scrutinise planning and tree applications.  More 
use has been made of the website, especially for 
Newsletter posts, but regular events had been 
cancelled including carol singing.  BelsSoc had 
spearheaded a worthwhile pollution monitoring 
exercise conducted with Camden, with three of the 
monitored sites over the safety limit and two just 
below. The results have proved useful to Camden 
Council when assessing traffic and cycle proposals.  
The Society maintains a membership of over 500 
households and this year celebrates having been 
active (in various different forms) for 50 years - not a common occurrence amongst such 
associations/societies. 


In answer to questions from members, the Chair explained that the Committee is waiting to 
see results from similar trials including pollution results before finalising its view on traffic 
changes in Haverstock Hill.  Members expressed opposition to a bus stop on one side of a cycle 
lane on Haverstock Hill as this positioning has caused accidents elsewhere.


The Treasurer reported on the Society’s financial position, saying that subscription income 
was similar to previous years.  The first Gift 
Aid payment had been received.  There had 
been unprecedented donation receipts 
thanks to a legacy and payments from Film 
Fixer (which has an exclusive contract as 
Camden’s film service) when streets in 
Belsize are used for film shoots. Expenses 
had been lower than usual owing to fewer 
events. 


The accounts were unanimously approved.  
Jill Tyrell was reappointed as the 
independent examiner for 2021.  Ten 
members, including four trustees, stood for 
election to the Committee and were elected 
unanimously.  


After the formal business of the meeting was 
completed, the Chair introduced guest 
speaker Bob Stephenson-Padron from 
Penrose Care who talked about “Revitalising 
Belsize Village and the Belsize Streatery".  
Bob is the Co-coordinator of the Belsize 
Village Business Association.  In closing the 
meeting, the Chair looked forward to seeing everyone in person at the 2022 AGM. 
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BelSoc Trustees and Committee 
members, 2021/22

Prabhat Vaze (Chair, Trustee)

Artur Carulla (Planning)

Sarah Courtin (Secretary)

Tom Symes (Planning)

Neil Harris (Treasurer, Trustee)

Anne Stevens (Membership Secretary, 
Trustee)

Teresa Poole (Local Services)

Michael Jampel (Organisation, Trustee)

Sanya Polescuk

Anthony Isaacs (BCL Link)

Following AGM, Barbara Abraham was 
co-opted (Trees)




 

Gift Aid: Update 


As members will know from BelSoc’s end-
year financial statement for 2020, in that 
year we made our first claim to HMRC in 
respect of  our Gift Aid entitlement as a 
registered charity. This has resulted in a 
payment to BelSoc of  over £350, additional 
income which will be of  considerable help in 
pursuing our charitable activities and 
objectives. 


You may also like to know that under 
HMRC rules, where charities have multiple 
subscriptions/donations to claim for, as 
BelSoc does, and these are for £30 or less, 
donations can be aggregated (i.e. lumped 
together) when a claim is made, which in turn 
means that there is no requirement for us to 
supply HMRC with personal information 
such as names, addresses etc. 


We are most grateful to those members who 
have so far agreed to Gift Aid their 
membership subscriptions.  If  any member 
has not yet submitted a Gift Aid declaration 
form, and wishes to do so, do get in touch at 
www.membership@belsize.org.uk or give 
Anne Stevens a ring on 020 7794 0874.


Belsize Streatery: Update


You may have read in previous Newsletters and elsewhere about the Streatery in Belsize Village, 
which has now been in operation for over a year. The Streatery has had its licence renewed by 
Camden until June and re-opened in mid-April for serving customers outside under socially-
distanced conditions. The hope is that this will help the local hospitality sector recover as 
lockdown restrictions continue to be lifted. It has already once again proved extremely popular 
(despite the distinctly chilly April weather!), which bodes well for when diners are allowed to 
return inside cafes and restaurants (scheduled for 17 May at the time of writing).


Camden would like to hear from residents about how they think the scheme is shaping up. You 
can let them know what you feel about the changes and share any ideas about improvements via 
a dedicated website: Streateries.commonplace.is. If you prefer to complete a paper form for 
this purpose you can ring 020 7974 4444 and one will be posted to you.


TRADESMEN YOU CAN TRUST 
2021 


The good news is that this May 
you, our members, are 
receiving paper copies of 
TYCT at the usual time, 
rather than three months 
late!


The number of tradesmen 
listed is pretty well the same 
as last year, due to your 
responses to the email we 
circulated in March - for which 

a big "Thank you”.


Hopefully, now that we seem to be exiting 
some lockdown restrictions, you will be 
indulging in more home and garden 
renovations; a little bird told us that many £s 
are being spent on gardens so we’re hoping for 
a bumper crop of new gardeners, paving, 
decking, fencing  and garden pot specialists, 
etc. to boost our 2022 booklet. Remember you 
can send your recommendations throughout 
the year to tyct@belsize.org.uk. or fill in the 
form in the booklet or on our website.


Let’s hope for a lovely, blue-skied Summer and 
Autumn with a little less wind than of late and 
plenty of occasional rain, so you can keep all 
those tradesmen busy.
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Tribute to Aileen Hammond

It was with sadness that BelSoc learned of Aileen Hammond’s death on 19 February.  A 
much-respected councillor for Belsize, a much-loved member of BRA and BelSoc, and a 
generous and selfless person, she will be very greatly missed. 


Judith Gubbay pays her tribute: 


My friend Aileen was clever, and witty, and kind, and energetic. Described by one friend 
as a force of nature, she never wasted a minute of her life. Aileen was a news addict and 
a compulsive letter writer. She had trenchant views - about transport, climate change, 
education and, of course, banks that won’t let you speak to a real person. 


She needed to be fully engaged in the debate, and to put her point across, whatever 
anyone else thought. So much so that she was even prepared to overcome her distaste 

for computers - 
by learning to 
make peace 
with Zoom.


Her dogged 
commitment to 
the people and 
causes she 
cared about is 
legendary. On 
the social 
front, Aileen 
was a brilliant 
and thoughtful 
friend - always 
there with 
interesting 
things to talk 
about, 
especially 
when someone 
was in need of 
comfort or 
cheering up. 


I first met her 
20-odd years ago at a weekly movement-to-music class, then held in Haverstock School, 
round the corner from Aileen’s flat in Chalk Farm. I won’t comment on how graceful or 
otherwise either of us were but Aileen always put every ounce of energy into it. And we 
continued putting our best feet forward together until our teacher left London in recent 
years.


She had a love of classic detective fiction, visits to Hampstead Theatre, and long walks 
on the Heath, talking about everything under the sun. Aileen was clearly very intelligent, 
studious, widely read and politically engaged, but modest with it. She turned out to have 
an encyclopaedic in-depth knowledge of everything from the history of our local area to 
Latin verse translation and classical music. 


A Proms-goer from her South London schooldays onwards, she loved the Ode to Joy and 
the works of Bach. But she also got a kick out of the Kinks, and many other 20th century 
sounds.
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Aileen had been interested in Isambard Kingdom Brunel since her Bristol University days, 
so the idea of an outing to explore his London connections appealed to her. It turned out 
to be a trip down memory lane, courtesy of a lunchtime visit to the Blacksmith’s Arms in 
Rotherhithe - where she was proud to tell me that this delightful pub had been run, back 
in the day, by her uncle Wally. 


Aileen was a connoisseur of eating and drinking in good company, always appropriately 
turned out - in her signature Hampstead Bazaar wide-leg trousers and long cardigans. 
The most important item on the menu? Long deep conversations with interesting people, 
spiced with alcohol and laughter. Not everyone agreed with her carefully thought-
through and strongly-held views, but that didn’t bother her. Like-minded people were 
fun to talk with, but a good argument would do nicely, too.


She was full of surprises.  Not many people may know that she belonged to the Bristol 
University climbing club and regularly went skiing in the Spanish Pyrenees with a group 
of Hampstead friends. And she loved the history of Belsize, creating a walk for the 
Belsize Residents Association as well as supporting the Association in many other ways. 


Aileen was brave to the last. We will all miss her for so many things, not least her 
enthusiasm for making her garden grow, and for sharing it with friends and 
neighbours. One of the last things she did at the end of 2020 was to plant dozens 
of bulbs, many of which are now in flower.


Continued from page 2: Belsize Walks

The walk in 2003 concentrated on the left side of Belsize Lane going west towards 
Fitzjohns Avenue, and Daleham Gardens.  In 2004, the walk took in Belsize Park 
Gardens, Glenilla Road, Belsize Avenue and Belsize Square, ending with tea in St Peter’s 
Church.  The Church’s vicarage in the middle of the Square was sold to the New Liberal 
Jewish Community in 1947 who renovated it and commissioned a new synagogue by the 
Bauhaus trained architect H.W. Reisenberg.  A new hall was added in 1973.  Mary noted 
that the synagogue’s “symbolic gates proudly reveal its identity”.


In Autumn 2005, Mary led the walk with Gordon Maclean, talking about “Eton Avenue, Ancient 
and Modern”.  They noted the new Hampstead Theatre – opened two years previously and 
replacing an older prefabricated building near the Basil Spence library.   The theatre building 
was “one of the best new theatre buildings in England” with a glass and timber louvred skin 
surrounding a free-form 250 seat theatre.


Mary’s final walk took place in 2006, with “Belsize and Eton” as its subject.  She conducted 
the walk with Aileen Hammond who had an abundance of knowledge about Haverstock Hill.  
Aileen spoke with affection about how “Haverstock Hill itself retains a slightly scruffier 
image – or at least we like to think so!  But Karl Marx who, we learn from Streets of Belsize, 
actually lived just round the corner in Maitland Park Road from 1864-75, always gave his 
address as Haverstock Hill.  When writing to his friend Engels he justified his rather lavish 
lifestyle by saying it would improve his daughters’ prospects in life.  Be that as it may, 
rumours are afoot that even ‘The Etons’ [Eton Road, Eton Villas, Provost Road and Eton 
College Road] have lost their most raffish residents – the cockroaches that gave such a 
warm, scurrying welcome to 1960s residents when they came home after dark and put on 
the lights.” How times have changed – and all the more reason to recall Mary’s words that 
we are standing in history. 


More recent historical walls were led by Averil Nottage and Aileen Hammond.  BelSoc plans 
to revive the annual walk – subject to any ongoing concerns about Covid. 



Dates for your diary

www.belsize.org.uk

The BelSoc Newsletter is printed by Keith Melhuish of KPM Print Services 
Limited. Mobile: 07855 479605 Email: keith.melhuish1@ntlworld.com

Camden Arts Centre, Arkwright Road, NW3 
www.camdenartscentre.org


21 May - 29 August: Walter Price - Pearl Lines. 
American artist returns after his residency in early 
2020 with new paintings , works on paper and 
sculpture. Centre open 11am-6pm Wednesday-
Sunday, with Cafe open 11am-6pm, Thurs-Sun.


JW3, New End Square, NW3, jw3.org.uk


Online, Thurs, 3 June. Mark Watson and Sara 
Barron: Comedy across divides. £10 book 
through website.

St Peter’s Church, Belsize Square, NW3 


Sunday 30 May, 6.30pm. Belsize Baroque directed 
by Lucy Russellplay works by Bach, Handel, 
Telemann and Maurice. Tickets in advance £15: 
www.belsizebaroque.org.uk.

Keats House, 10 Keats Grove, NW3 2RR


2021 Hampstead Summer Festival in the garden, 
tickets from eventbrite, links at http://
www.keatscommunitylibrary.org.uk/Summer-
Events-2021.shtml


Saturday 26 June, 11am – 6pm, Hampstead Art Fair 
with displays of art, art activities and craft stalls. Free.


Sunday, 27 June, 2pm and 5pm. Twelfth Night by 
William Shakespeare, designed for outdoors. Tickets 
£25 with concessions.


Saturday, 3 July, 2pm. The Country Diary of an 
Edwardian Lady by Edith Holden on the occasion of 
the 150th anniversary of her birth, a capella folk group 
Broomdasher, £10. 
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Interested in keeping up with Belsize news 
and events?  If you wish to receive 

occasional emails from us with news about 
Belsize and BelSoc and are not already on 
our list, please send your email address to 

info@belsize.org.uk


Contact Us
For membership and general enquiries:

Anne Stevens

020 7794 0874

info@belsize.org.uk


Prabhat Vaze (Chair)

07930 406230

chair@belsize.org.uk


Sarah Courtin (Secretary)

secretary@belsize.org.uk


For Newsletter submissions and letters: 

info@belsize.org.uk. Deadline for next 
issue is: 16th July 2021


To send posters for noticeboards:

haverstockboard@belsize.org.uk

villageboard@belsize.org.uk


To send details for Tradesmen You Can 
Trust: TYCT@belsize.org.uk


For planning matters: info@belsize.org.uk


To find out the latest about 

Camden Planning:


https:/www.camden.gov.uk ccm/
navigationenvironment/planning-


and-built-environment/


Would you like to join our committee

and/or help with events, distribution

and other tasks? If so, please email


info@belsize.org.uk

Belsize Community Library, Antrim Road


Online monthly, 7.30pm-9pm, first Mondays from 7 
Sept, Belsize Book Club. Reading books from around 
the world. Email: belsizelirbrary@thewinch.org.


Online, 7:30pm, Thurs, 20 May. A Pyrotechnic History 
of Humanity with Justin Rowlatt, BBC Chief 
Environment Correspondent who talks about his 
latest radio series on BBC Sounds. Zoom meeting ID 
889 6466 1765, no password required.


Belsize Society


4 July, 4pm: Annual Summer Party at 17 Lambolle 
Road. Members welcome.
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